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The Girdwood Board of Supervisors, its committees, and subcommittees are subject to the Alaska Open Meetings Act as found in Alaska Statute 44.62.310 and Anchorage Municipal Code1.25 - Public Meetings.
MOA/GBOS Quarterly Meeting

October 28, 2019
Minutes Final
4:00 p.m. Girdwood Community Room
Call to Order 4:00 p.m.  Jerry Fox, Co-Chair
GBOS attending are:  Jerry Fox, Mike Edgington, Eryn Boone, James Glover.  Christina Hendrickson attends by phone.

MOA attending are:  Bill Falsey, Municipal Manager; Jodie Hettrick, AFD Chief; Robin Ward, HLB Director; Kyle Kelley, GVSA Manager, Margaret Tyler

Assembly attending are:  John Weddleton and Suzanne LaFrance
GFD attending are: Michelle Weston, Chief; Ben Habecker, GFR BOD

Agenda Revisions and Approval
October 28, 2019 MOA/GBOS Quarterly Meeting Agenda Approved
With addition of #5: Life Safety Access road

EB/ME

3-0


Agenda:
1) Discuss process to dedicate Sladen J Mohl Memorial Ball Field
GBOS has passed a resolution recommending this action.  Bill Falsey confirms that the next step is for either the Anchorage Assembly or the Mayor to pass a resolution, and then the Mayor will appoint a committee consisting of 2 appointees from the Mayor and 2 from the Assembly to review the naming action.  According to code there is a requirement  to consider Dena’ina names first.  Current name of the field is just the Girdwood Ball Field.

GBOS decides to pursue the next step with the Mayors office.  GBOS will request a resolution for naming the field from Mayor Berkowitz.
 
2) Discuss temporary Impound lot in Girdwood on HLB land
Robin Ward updates that HLB has identified space that is not under permit at the Industrial Park for temporary impound of illegally parked vehicles over high-volume traffic events.  Contractor would be required to fence in the space temporarily and meet all the other requirements (environmental, insurance, etc.) for a land use permit for this purpose.  Vehicles impounded past the time allowed will be towed to Anchorage.  It is expected that most vehicles will be retrieved quickly by their owners.
This is not intended as a solution for abandoned/long term parking in MOA parking lots.  These are deal with currently under environmental code and towed to Anchorage.  With the new Whittier Police Contract, there will be potential for ticketing of these vehicles as well.
3) Discuss possible Regulation of Short Term Rentals
Ongoing discussion at Land Use Committee and Housing Working Group.  There has been research on various regulations that could be added to Municipal Code that would be similar to existing B&B regulations, specifically: requiring a business license; payment of room tax; advertisement only of the number of rooms that are allowable based on on-site parking; availability of local contact.  How and who would enforcement of these rules is not clear.
            GBOS Meeting Agendas and minutes are available on line: http://www.muni.org/gbos
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Problems that this would help solve are: parking and access, noise, trash (largely resolved with new trash regulation zone), impact of short term rental on long-term rental market.

Assembly members and municipal manager lean toward proposing Girdwood-only code change as this is a more prevalent issue in Girdwood due to density of short term rentals.  

4) Girdwood Fire Department 
EMS funding from MOA:   EMS funding from MOA is not adequate to meet the cost of providing that service on the Seward Highway from MP 75 to McHugh by approximately $200,000 per year.  Areawide funding needs to meet expense or the Girdwood taxpayers are effectively subsidizing Anchorage EMS service.  Group discusses that this situation is mirrored in Anchorage as well, study to support Federal Supplemental Emergency Funding  assistance showed that 2/3 of the AFD tax funds is for Fire Service and 1/3 for EMS, which is opposite of where the actual expenses are.  Majority of tax used for service is collected from the Anchorage Bowl, adjustment to correct the amount taxed from the Bowl versus the Area would result in slight lowering of taxes in the bowl and large increase in the Areawide, where population is not as dense. 
Generally, the correct solution to this has not yet been found, study of it continues. AFD also operates at a deficit and funds to balance the budget are usually taken from the budget reserve through Assembly action.

Group discusses review of fee structure for Fire and EMS response.  There may be potential to assess fee to insurance of vehicles for extrication/fire service.  This should be added to upcoming Alaska State Fire Chief’s Conference agenda.
Group discusses if fees are adequate and appropriate.  Generally, yes, fee structure was recently doubled.  However no fee is assessed if the patient refuses transport, for false reports (ie a report that turns out to be an abandoned vehicle), or for fire response only.

AFD and GFR Contract negotiations:  AFD representatives and GFR have been meeting and making good progress on the contract negotiations.  Municipal audit requested by Chief Weston has shown some elements in GFR accounting that need to be corrected.  Solutions involve both review of both standard accounting practices and some changes in accounting processes.    Chief Hettrick recommends that the GFR have time to fix these elements so that they are able to provide solid financials for the next step in contract negotiations. She recommends next meetings in February.  This will still keep the current timeline of amendment to be included in the First Quarter Revisions. GBOS will need to act quickly in Feb to meet this timeline.  GBOS expresses concern with delay in negotiations resulting in missing the deadline for First Quarter Revisions.  It is possible that AFD can help with purchasing of equipment used in EMS Highway response.  Chief Hettrick and GBOS express their support and gratitude to Chief Weston in requesting the audit and following up on this element while running the department and responding to emergency calls.


Silvertip DOT station closing impact on GFR: Closure of Silvertip station and the redistribution of staff and plowing among the remaining stations will impact the Kenai Peninsula, Portage, Hope and areas in the Anchorage Bowl that are maintained by State road crews.  In particular, it is likely there will be delayed plowing in South Anchorage, Hillside, Potter Valley, etc. Chief Weston has determined that GFR will not respond to out of area incidents from 10P-4A. It is not responsible to send volunteers and equipment out without state crews.  This is already the position of the Soldotna fire chief, who requires Alaska State Trooper confirmation before sending equipment to respond to incidents in their response area on the Kenai Peninsula.

Group discusses adding signage on the Seward Highway: Now entering/leaving Anchorage Municipal Service Area.


Kenai Peninsula Borough (KPB) out of service area funding agreement:  MOA has signed the agreement and it is now moving through KPB process. It is likely that they will sign, back-funding responses to September 2018.  

Discussion of Girdwood Valley Service Area joining Anchorage Fire Service Area:  This is fact-finding element to determine what the possible options for Fire Service are.  As Girdwood struggles to find volunteers, Girdwood Fire Service taxes increase and GVSA bumps up on the 6 mill tax cap, GBOS wants to know what Anchorage Fire Service cost would be and what the service would include.  Overall, increase in taxes, amount not known, to bring full AFD service to Girdwood (Advanced Life Support, Engine, Truck, Tender and staff 24/7/365).  Cost would move under the Areawide tax assessment.  This would require positive vote in Anchorage Service area as well as in Girdwood. Inclusion would raise taxes in both areas. Girdwood Volunteer component would end.
5.
Life Safety Second Access Road

Anchorage Metropolitan Area Transportation Solutions (AMATS) does not include Girdwood.  AMATS identified deficiencies in ability to evacuate neighborhoods due to lack of second access in the Anchorage Bowl after fire at McHugh in 2016, earthquake in November, 2018.  AMATS is seeking federal help on 90/10 matching programs to connect dead end roads to create additional access/egress from neighborhoods.
Girdwood Area Plan will address this in their Transportation focus discussions and the Girdwood Fire Department also supports additional egress from the valley.  Girdwood Alliance has a subcommittee working on this as well.  Routes that have been discussed in the past are: 

New route through the Alyeska Basin area
runs through wetlands and undisturbed areas

Bridging required
Arlberg extension farther north, loop on to Crow Creek Road
bridge over Glacier Creek required
Route still requires Alyeska Highway; although it avoids the Glacier Creek bridge, there’s still the bridge over the Railroad. Possible to drive around on mine roads.

Possible that the route would be blocked and only used for emergency access, however it would need to be built, maintained, plowed, etc.
GBOS states that opposition to these routes will be significant, and the cost of all of them is high.  GBOS removed the second access from the CIP list some years ago and instead requested CIP funding for seismic review and improvements to Glacier Creek Bridge.

Action Item Updates as assigned: None
Request for Executive Session: None
Other:

Adjourn 5:25PM
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